

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting –March 9, 2010
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on March 9, 2010 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5



MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 4




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Ingersoll called the meeting to order.  West Gate K-8 student Anna Holt led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Music was provided by West Gate "Mustang Band" students under the direction of Mr. Steve Ragland.

MINUTES

February 9/23, 2010

Action:

There was a motion to approve the minutes for



February 9 and 23, 2010 (Hensley/Carvelli/




Carried 5-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1.  KP Samuel S. Gaines Essay Winners

Retired School Board Member Samuel S. Gaines joined Area Assistant Superintendent Kevin Perry in recognizing and congratulating the following students who were winners of the Samuel S. Gaines Essay Contest:  


High School:


Jenny Joseph, 1st Place (10th-Port St. Lucie High






Sheneen Soares, 2nd Place (10th – Port St. Lucie High

Middle School:


Robert Bacchus, 1st Place (8th – St. Lucie West K-8)






Alexis Jones, 2nd Place (8th -Palm Pointe Research K-8)





Mryana Mozell, 3rd Place (7th – Samuel Gaines Academy)


Elementary School:

Ryan Chimelis, 1st Place (5th – Palm Pointe Research K-8)






Greyson Abrams, 2nd Place (5th – Manatee K-8 Academy)






Julia Genkinger, 3rd Place (4th – Palm Pointe Research K-8)

 2.  ML University of Florida Certificate of Achievement – Jennifer Kalament, Forest Grove Middle

Superintendent Lannon recognized Mrs. Jennifer Kalament, Forest Grove Middle School teacher, for her successful completion of a two-week Interdisciplinary Center for Ongoing Research/Education (ICORE) partnership program institute.  ICORE is a rigorous science research program that involves teachers in current research on emerging pathogens.  It was brought out that Mrs. Kalament was a wonderful addition to the program; it was an outstanding accomplishment that would enhance her classroom science teaching. 
 3.  CT Florida School Recognition Awards 2009
The state rewards schools that receive an "A", improve one or more letter grades from the previous year, or maintain their grade after having improved two or more letter grades from 2007-08.  On behalf of Governor Crist and Commissioner Smith, Dr. Chris Taylor, Area Assistant Superintendent, recognized and congratulated staff and students from the following schools for academic achievement that resulted in earning School Recognition Funds for 2008-2009:  White City Elementary, Fairlawn Elementary, Frances K. Sweet Elementary, Savanna Ridge Elementary, Lincoln Park Academy, St. Lucie West K-8, Samuel S. Gaines K-8 Academy, Allapattah Flats K-8, Southbend K-8, Port St. Lucie Elementary, Morningside Elementary, Lakewood Park Elementary, Bayshore Elementary, windmill Point Elementary, Parkway Elementary, Rivers Edge Elementary, Southern Oaks Middle, and West Gate K-8 School.

 4.  KH St. Lucie County Agricultural Awareness Week Resolution
Ms. Anita Neal, County Extension Director, came forward and read the resolution declaring the week of April 11-17, 2010 as "St. Lucie County Agricultural Awareness Week".

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board adopt




the resolution as read (Hilson/Miller/Carried 5-0).

CTA REPORT 

Mrs. Chris Hill, music teacher at Palm Pointe Educational Research K-8 School, addressed the Board on behalf of the union.  She stated she looked forward to collaborating with staff on the development of the 2010-11 school calendar and working together against some of the "bad bills" being proposed by legislators.  She said it felt like everything coming out of Tallahassee was against education—a dangerous trend was working in Florida.   

CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA 


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve consent



agenda items #5 through #11 as presented (Carvelli/Hensley/




Carried 5-0).
 5.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 6.  TB RFQ 10-14 Pre-qualification of Agent/Brokers, Self-insurance Funds and Direct Writing

                             Insurers for Property and Casualty Insurance
 7.  TB Dori Slosberg Driver Ed Safety Act Grant Agreements with St. Lucie County

 8.  CT Authorization to Advertise - Public Hearing on Amended Policies 6.50, 6.502, 6.59, 6.60,
           8.80, and New Policy for Domestic or Sexual Violence Leave
 9.   BS Professional Services Agreement (PSA) Lindamood-Bell for Language Services Training
10.  BS PSA with Cumberland Therapy Services, Inc., for Physical Therapy Services

11.  AG Facility Use Fee for Plant Manager
EMERGENCY ITEMS #1 AND #2 
The Superintendent requested that the following two items be added to the agenda as emergency items (see supplemental minutes packet): 

Emergency Item #1 - Notification to SCERMP of Intent to Withdraw from Consortium effective July 1, 2010

Emergency Item #2 - Treasure Coast High School Student Government Association trip to  Washington, D. C. on April 13-17, 2010

Action:

There was a motion to declare the 1)Notification to SCERMP




of Intent to Withdraw from Consortium effective July 1, 2010,




and 2) Treasure Coast High School Student Government Association




trip to Washington, D. C. on April 13-17, 2010 as emergency items




to be added to the agenda (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).


Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve Emergency




Items #1 and #2 as presented (Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).
OTHER BUSINESS

12.  BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty, & Final Orders #66 - #79

Action:

The Superintendent recommended the Board approve



Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Penalty,



and Final Orders #66 through #79 (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

Superintendent's Comments

As a result of the district's highly successful partnership with Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, Superintendent Lannon informed the Board that Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent for Teaching & Learning, had been invited by the firm to be a presenter at three significant meetings to be held in Chicago, IL; Bogota, Colombia, and Brazil.  During these meetings, Dr. Roberts would expand upon the partnership's vision for stable, accessible, and highly effective learning environments.   Dr. Roberts stated it was his privilege to be able to talk about teachers and children and their work.  All travel expenses were to be absorbed by Houghton Mifflin Harcourt. 
Kudos were given to Fort Pierce Westwood MOA students and St. Lucie West Centennial High students for their success at the Florida Manatee Bowl Regional Competition of the National Ocean Sciences Bowl held on March 6, 2010 at the Harbor Branch Oceanographic Institute at Florida Atlantic University campus in Fort Pierce.  The teams placed "a close 2nd" and 5th place respectively. 
13.  OR National and State Education Standards Update  

Dr. Owen Roberts reported on the Common Core State Standards Initiative that was being jointly led by the National Governors Association Center for Best Practices (NGA) and the Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO) in partnership with Achieve, Inc., ACT, and the College Board.  The initiative builds directly on recent efforts of leading organizations and states that have 1) focused on developing college and career-ready standards, and 2) ensured that these standards can be internationally benchmarked to top-performing countries around the world.  The goal is to have a common core of state standards that states can voluntarily adopt.  States may choose to include additional standards beyond the common core as long as the common core represents at least 85 percent of the state's standards in English, language arts, and mathematics.  Common standards will provide educators clarity and direction about what all children need to succeed in college and the workplace and allow states to more readily share best practices that dramatically improve teaching and learning.  The standards were expected to be finalized in early spring.  In the meantime, feedback and comments were welcomed from stakeholders and the public.

Board members congratulated Dr. Roberts—he brought great honor to the district as a professional leader at the national level.  They were pleased to see that others were taking a hard look at reforming the educational process and making it relative for learners.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

DR. JUDI MILLER ANNOUNCES HER RETIREMENT

Dr. Judi Miller announced that she had decided to make her current (6th) term on the School Board her last.  Dr. Miller read from a prepared statement that she intended to send to all employees which is captured below:
"I have asked the Chairman for a couple of minutes tonight to make an announcement...one that is personal but also affects our School Board.  After a good deal of thought, I have decided to make my current term on The Saint Lucie County School Board my last.  Having come to this decision, I wanted to announce this tonight to allow community members every opportunity to plan—with this fact in mind—for the challenges and opportunities that lie ahead in the 2010 election cycle.

I have been truly privileged, over the past 24 years, to serve our community on the School Board, but now I feel it's time to ease my way toward retirement by cutting back in one area of my life.  In announcing this, I do need to make two points, one about the challenges I've faced in past School Board terms and a second about future challenges.

When I first ran in 1986, Federal Court control and court-ordered busing were our biggest challenges.  This district needed to gain control of its future.  With other Board members, I voted to end court supervision by applying for unitary status.  A piece of that involved a controll-choice plan to keep our schools desegregated.  After unitary status we had to accommodate population growth by building schools, renovating schools, and creating magnet schools to keep pace with the ever-changing student populations.  On the heels of unitary status, it was critical to address people issues.  We needed to move to greater professionalism, adjust to an appointed Superintendent, and find creative ways to attract and keep high-quality teachers and administrators.  These issues dominated our agenda our agenda and were prerequisites to school improvement.

More recently, academic and financial sustainability have become the top priorities.  Knowing this, the Board is likely to need someone with ability to work on data-driven academic reform to assure student learning gains and accountability; prioritization of spending during the tough economic times ahead; the involvement of more students in our career and technical programs, and other rigorous coursework so that they are truly ready for the world of work or post-secondary opportunities; and facing the challenges of the federal  DOE's "Race-To-The-Top" initiative, which could become something like the takeover of General Motors, requiring local School Boards to relinquish control to federal regulation and federal bureaucrats.  Among other issues, these will dominate the Board's agenda in the future and facing them creatively will be the prerequisites to moving the district forward.

These are exciting times, and these are exciting issues.  If I were not thinking about my own need to slow down a bit, I would love to continue facing these challenges.  I'm ready to tackle these issues with you for the remainder of this year, but I'm asking everyone to understand and appreciate my decision to leave at the end of my current term.  I believe in this school district (our outstanding Superintendent, board members, administrators, teachers, and staff).  I have devoted most of my adult life to education and I have the highest hopes for our schools and our students.  But at this stage of my life, I need a little more patio time for enjoying the Florida sunsets with my very understanding husband and more time with our kids and my two beautiful grandchildren.

Thank you for the wonderful memories and the support this whole community has shown to me and to this district through the years."    

Chairman Ingersoll acknowledged Dr. Miller's statement and said it was a privilege and honor to serve with her—she had "made it better for all of us."
Board members reported on various meetings they had attended and reminded everyone about upcoming events.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Ingersoll adjourned the March 9, 2010 regular meeting at approximately 7:42 p.m.























